

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – June 24, 2008
MINUTES 

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on June 24, 2008 at approximately 5:00 p.m.

PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman




Member Residing in District No. 2



DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5


ABSENT:
DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Superintendent Lannon advised the Board that district media personnel would be recording the meeting as a practice run for future meetings.   As of September 1, 2008, the department planned to begin broadcasting board meetings on the district’s education channel.   
PUBLIC HEARING

Consideration of Renaissance Charter School of St. Lucie, Inc. Agreement (continued from May 27, 2008)

Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed agreement with Renaissance Charter School of St. Lucie.  Hearing no comment, the public hearing was closed. 
It was noted that Mr. Derek Kelmenson from Charter Schools USA was present to answer any questions.  Superintendent Lannon explained that the charter school was requesting that the School Board waive its policy #3.90 (Charter Schools) which would allow them to use their own benchmark assessment system in place of the district’s benchmarks.  Charter School of St. Lucie Inc. planned to use the CSUSA benchmark assessment system which was outlined in their charter application.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board waive policy #390 and


approve the charter school contract as presented (Hensley/Carvelli/



Carried 4-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Dr. Carvelli asked about the charter school’s internal mechanism for benchmarking.  Mr. Kelmenson responded that they do K-8 benchmarking four times per year and it was geared toward the FCAT.  Mr. Lannon added that ultimately, the district’s quality review of charters would be at the end of the year—not on a day-to-day operational basis.
Consideration of Proposed Amendments to Student Code of Conduct (Ref. School Board Policy Chapter 5)
Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed amendments to the Student Code of Conduct.  Hearing none, Chairman Hilson closed the public hearing.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the
 proposed amendments to the Student Code of Conduct
 as presented (Carvelli/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Dr. Carvelli asked if level 4 on page 13 referred to mandatory removal from a magnet program.  Ms. Barbara Casteen, Director of Student Services, responded in the affirmative and added it only applied to level 4 (not level 3).
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
I recommend the Board approve consent agenda items # 1


through #32 as presented (Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 4-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, item #7 was discussed as it pertained to the possibility of SROs teaching component(s) for safe schools.  Mr. Lannon agreed to refer the question to the SROs for response and possible implementation in the future.  Mr. Ingersoll then addressed item #8 (Mrs. Hicks workshop)—he thought staff was doing a phenomenal job.  He was hearing great comments from the community about the math workshops as well.  Mr. Lannon agreed to provide the Board with a list of upcoming reading workshops at Mr. Ingersoll’s request.  
 1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves – Reappointment of Instructional & Professional Support
 2.  TB Payment of Bills
 3.  TB Monthly Financial Report 

 4.  TB RFP 08-32 Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation, Automated External Defibrillator, and First Aid Training
 5.  TB ITB 08-38 Towing Services
 6.  TB RFP 08-36 Hurricane/Disaster Recovery Services for Indoor Air Quality
 7.  OR Safe and Drug-free Schools (SDFS) Entitlement Project
 8.  OR National Council of Teachers of English (NCTE) 2008 Research Foundation Grant Program 

 9.  OR Dollar General Community Initiatives Grant 

10. OR Florida College Entry-level Placement Test Agreement with Indian River Community College 

11. DM School Safety and Security Self-Assessment/Best Practices Report for 2007-08
12. KW Transportation Svcs. Agmts. with City of Stuart Parks and Recreation, Helping People Succeed
13. KS Agreement with Martin Memorial Health Systems for Allied Health Internships
14. BM Annual Comprehensive Safety Inspection Report for 2008
15. AC Treasure Coast High & SLW Centennial High SkillsUSA Trip to Kansas City, MO, 06/22-28/08  

16. BS IDEA Grant, Part B and Pre K, Part B

17. BS Multi-agency Network for Students Who Are Severely Emotionally Disturbed (SEDNET) Grant

18. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. (PSA) with Boys & Girls Club of St. Lucie County

19. BS Interagency Agmt. with Florida Dept. of Children & Families/Workforce Development Board of the T.C. 

20. BS Cooperative Agreement with Department of Juvenile Justice

21. BS ESE Multi-District Agreements with Indian River, Martin, Okeechobee Counties

22. BS Cooperative Agmt. with St. Lucie County Mental Health Collaborative

23. BS PSA with The Children’s Home Society of Florida

24. BS Cooperative Agreement with St. Lucie County Health Department for School Nurse Program

25. BS PSA with G. Russell Peterson, P. A. 2007-08

26. BS PSA with G. Russell Peterson, P. A. 2008-09

27. BS Cooperative Agreement with Dept. of Juvenile Justice for Detention Center 2008-09

28. BS Cooperative Agreement with PACE Center for Girls, Inc., for 2008-09

29. AG Extension of Agreement for Engineering Testing Services with Carter Associates

30. AG Project Agmt. with Paul Jacquin & Sons - Installation of Portable Classrooms at MOA at Harbor Branch
31. DH Intent to Retain Exclusive Authority to Authorize Charter Schools
32. DH Proposed Ground Lease for Marine & Oceanographic Academy
OTHER BUSINESS

33. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #279 through #291

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated
Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #279 through
#291 (Ingersoll/Hensley/Carried 4-0). 
34. BS Withdrawals in Lieu of Expulsion – For Information Only
The superintendent noted that the Board had received a list of student names who had withdrawn from school in lieu of expulsion:

35. Selection of School Name for Southbend K-8 


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the name

of Southbend K-8 School which was recommended by the

school naming committee (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0).
Superintendent Lannon clarified that the school would go by its new name while housed at its temporary location (Winterlakes).  Based on the budget crisis, Mr. Lannon reminded the Board that the actual construction of new schools had been delayed and it was impossible to determine the exact timeframe of that delay.  From now on, the temporary school (at Winterlakes) would carry the Southbend K-8 School name.  It was anticipated that at some point, with adequate funding, movement would take place.  If some unforeseen circumstance occurred, Mr. Lannon said he would bring the school name back to the Board.
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE     
36. ML Superintendent’s Targets for 2008-09
On behalf of Dr. Judi Miller, who was absent, Mr. Lannon asked that the Board postpone discussing the Superintendent’s targets until the July 10, 2008 special training meeting.  Board members concurred with Dr. Miller’s request and agreed it was a good idea to wait until everyone could be present.  
37. ML Legislative Update 

Lobbyist Vernon Pickup Crawford, who had been invited to present a legislative update to the Board, began by stating it did appear that in Washington, the battle on Medicaid claiming had been won temporarily.  It was locked into the re-appropriation for funding of Iraq and Afghanistan as an amendment to continue the claiming through next April.  The President had agreed not to veto the bill and the Senate had agreed to go along with the language.  This could potentially save education several hundred thousand dollars.
Mr. Crawford told the Board that the general revenue estimating conference in March of 2007 had made an estimate on revenues in Florida—it was said they were going to drop down shortly but in the first half of 2008, the economy in Florida would be back underway.  Mr. Crawford had used that as a benchmark because twelve months later, that same general revenue estimating conference said the revenues in Florida were going to continue to decline and it would likely be 2011 before the state returned to the revenues of 2005-06.  The figures for the month of May in terms of sales tax collections were good.  Documentary stamp taxes on housing statewide held its own—it did not drop.  Whether or not that was an indicator that housing was continuing to level of, no one knew, but at least it was a bit of good news.  Sales tax collections for the month of May were $48 million dollars under projection for the month.  We were now facing a short fall for the remainder of this year of close to $200 million dollars. 
Late yesterday, Mr. Crawford said the official word did go out that the Governor was planning to do a hold back.  This was not a budget cut—it was holding back appropriations for state agencies at the rate of 1% per quarter.  This announcement basically said, “You should be preparing”.  This was not an announcement that there was going to be a reduction in terms of K-12, but frankly, it was expected they will wait until we have the third calculation FTE count in October, match that up with where the state is, and look at something in November/December as a decision at that point.  Budget staff members continued to say they were really trying to find ways not to have to reduce K-12 this year.  That reduction would be roughly about 2% because statewide, half of the FEFP is state money.  So instead of 4% it is 2%.  But they will try to see if they can use one of two sources, either the stabilization trust fund or the working capital trust fund to help cover K-12 at least for this year.  Mr. Crawford did not know if that was going to happen but indicated he would be really surprised if education received word that there will be an actual budget reduction between now and probably October or November.  In any event, the notice was out there and obviously it would be extremely prudent to make sure that everyone kept that in mind as they go through their budget process.  If the 2% reduction occurred, Mr. Crawford estimated St. Lucie County would be cut around $5.2 million dollars for this coming year based on the appropriation approved last May
Mr. Crawford then talked about the lack of new mandated programs.  Legislators did defer class size for one year in terms of going from school to class size level and it could be deferred for another year.  The Constitution says it will take effect in 2010 and technically that could be interpreted as the 2010-2011 school year even though the statute currently says 2009-2010.  This will be revisited again next year.  
In looking at revenues, Mr. Crawford explained that the Taxation Budget Reform Commission had put several issues on the November ballot.  It was hoped that come election day, every person really understood what the implications would be—specifically the one dealing with money to buy up 5 mils worth of School Board property tax and trade it off by increasing the sales tax, finding other ways such as taxing services, cutting other areas of the state budget, or identifying new kinds of state revenues to make up the difference.  We could have declining state sales tax revenues, class size coming forth, and if it passes, everyone who gets elected in 2008 to Tallahassee will have this as a requirement of their role in 2009 to raise the sales tax.  This would have to be in place in January before the appropriation.  Implications are if this had been in effect for this current year, the reductions would be double both for this current year just now ending and for next year because we don’t have that stable source of local property taxes.  Mr. Crawford hoped the word would get out to people so that they would know what this will mean to them personally and more importantly, for the education system as you look at economic development, employment in the region, relocating businesses, and in providing an educational system that people expect.
Mr. Crawford acknowledged the excellent work that Mrs. Hensley had done as president of the Greater Florida Consortium for School Boards over the past year.  Her leadership was key in helping with the $65 issue. 

Following Mr. Crawford’s report, board members entered into a question and answer exchange.  On a final note, Mr. Crawford asked board members to really get the public involved in its budget process.  Find out what is of value to them--what education programs do they value; what do they really want to see through your election and representation as board members.  Let them know that you agree with them and show them where they need to help and/or provide additional resources.  

SUPERINTENDENT’S RELEASE

On another matter and for the record, Superintendent Lannon reminded the Board he had stated back in the spring that he would release the Board from its contractual obligation for a pay raise.  A formal written statement to that effect was given to the Board by Mr. Lannon.
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS    
38. TO Final Information Technology (IT) Blueprint Report from Center for Educational Leadership and
             Technology (CELT) 
Mr. Terence O’Leary, Assistant Superintendent of MIS, and Dr. John Phillipo from the Center of Educational Leadership and Technology, provided the Board with a report illustrating where the district was with regard to its IT Blueprint.
The Board had received a written report for review that contained information on CELT’s background, experience and partnerships, the IT Blueprint methodology, summary of major key findings, key/foundational recommendations, next steps and closing comments.  
Major findings were noted as follows.

· -With regard to technology, there needed to be a well-defined scope and sequence of student technology competencies across all grade levels and targeted subjects.

· -District-wide equity for information and technology should be continuously expanded to include access, use, and support.

· -School library/media centers need to be transformed into Information and Technology Resource Centers.

· -MIS, historically viewed by many as a reactive versus proactive organization, was beginning to change that perception.
· -Use technology to align current and required staff proficiencies with student achievement, staff development programs, and staff supervision/evaluation process.

· SLCPS should continue to establish standard “terms and conditions” and/or service level agreements for IT contracts, software licenses, and acquisition of digital content.

· -Data quality, timeliness, and user confidence in central data systems are the major barriers to student-centered decision making and data-driven school improvement planning.

· -All school facilities have a robust network infrastructure capable of convergence of voice, video, and data traffic; however, the district’s network and communication services are not monitored and maintained on a 24 x 7 basis.

· -SLCPS needs to develop an enterprise-wide methodology for project management, as well as IT project monitoring and evaluation using technology.

· -The opportunity to align a county-wide integrated information and technology system with workforce and economic development would greatly benefit business, the school district, and the community.

The report contained survey results from 400 teachers who believed that technical support was a top priority followed by:

Replacement of aging equipment


Upgrading network speed/reliability


Integrating competencies into curriculum


Ensuring safer Internet environment


Promoting technology staff development

Two areas of concern from the survey were: 1) low priority given to online courses for staff/students, and 2) need to increase principals’ vision for technology.
The Board expressed great appreciation for the vision, layout, and content of the report that outlined ten key/fundamental recommendations, budget assumptions and summative cost estimates, major IT Blueprint projects cost summary, action plans, and an instructional unit plan.
Mr. Lannon indicated that the next steps would be to determine what staff is able to do and what funding streams will support them given current circumstances.  A multi-year plan will need to be developed for the Board’s review and direction.  

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS

39. DH Value Adjustment Board CS/HB 909

Attorney Dan Harrell discussed the Value Adjustment Board (member) composition changes that will take affect on September 1, 2008 (two county commissioners, one school board member, two citizen members one of which is appointed by the County Commission who must own homestead in the County, and one appointed by the School Board who must own a business occupying commercial space located within the district).  Mr. Harrell continued to explain that neither of the citizen appointees may be a member or employee of any taxing authority nor may either be a person who represents property owners in administrative or judicial review of property taxes.  As far as the selection process, there was no procedure set forth in the legislation.  The County Attorney’s office anticipated that the Board of County Commissioners would be advertising for their citizen appointment by published notice and online announcement.  The School Board may wish to advertise in like manner.  Also, both agencies may wish to consider a joint announcement.  Mr. Harrell pointed out that an application form needed to be created.
There was some discussion about financial disclosure.  Mr. Harrell indicated the citizen appointees would not be subject to financial disclosure under state law, however, it was a policy issue that the Board may wish to consider.
Mr. Harrell agreed to bring back draft language/forms and information at the July 22, 2008 meeting for the Board’s review and direction.

Board Member Reports:

Due to concerns about having too many science standards that lacked any depth, Mrs. Hensley informed board members that many teachers had been involved in re-writing them.  There were  now fewer standards and they were more substantive in nature.  

Mrs. Hensley reported that the Children’s Services Council did not have to cut any funding for programs next year.  This has been one of the Council’s top priorities.

Mr. Ingersoll asked for an update on the E-agenda process.  Mr. Terence O’Leary, Assistant Superintendent for MIS, responded his department was currently working on getting the information and he would bring it to the Board sometime in September.
Mr. Ingersoll asked to see a draft policy on televising board meetings.

Mr. Ingersoll asked for information/criteria on opening and closing of programs.  Mr. Lannon explained that dollars come to programs.  If children are not enrolled in them, they lose their funding and are closed.  Elective programs are at the most risk because kids determine what programs they want to participate in.  It’s a matter of what kids want and what kids need.  Mr. Ingersoll and also Dr. Carvelli wanted to maintain a balance of programs throughout the district.  It was understood it was a budget vs. evaluation issue.  Mr. Lannon explained that the district was a professional organization inside of a democratic process, however, it’s about what must be.  Due to the budget crisis, the district needed to be prudent.     

Mr. Ingersoll suggested scheduling another budget forum in November so the public is aware of what direction the district is moving in.
Mr. Ingersoll asked for an update on the July 4, 2008 parade.  Ms. Hilson suggested he contact Chris Harrison for details.
Ms. Hilson reminded board members that Mr. Crawford would be meeting with the Treasure Coast group on July 7, 2008 regarding upcoming amendments.5, 7, and 9.   

 Ms. Hilson and Mr. Lannon discussed the final budget hearing date and contingency plans.
Ms. Hilson announced that Mr. Sanders was putting together a forum for the Southbend residents on June 25, 2008.

Mrs. Hensley stated the Greater Florida Consortium for School Boards would be holding a meeting on August 29-30, 2008 in Vero Beach.
On another topic, Mrs. Hensley felt it was time for further/new training on collaborative bargaining.  Some may need to experience a refresher course while others may need to hear a different type of dialogue.
Dr. Carvelli thanked staff for setting up the TV cameras and suggested that table skirts be added to the setup.
Dr. Carvelli asked for an update on the JROTC situation at Fort Pierce Central High.  Ms. Lannon responded he had held several meetings last week and everyone involved was waiting for final guidance from the Department of the Army.  No decision had been made at this point but Mr. Lannon would update the Board as soon as one was forthcoming.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS   
There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the June 24, 2008 regular workshop meeting at approximately 7:50 p.m.























